TENTATIVE AGENDA REGULAR COUNCIL MEETING COUNCIL CHAMBERS THURSDAY, JANUARY 12, 2017

4:30 PM

EXECUTIVE SESSION IN THE TOWN MANAGER'S OFFICE AT 3:30 P.M.

'This is a fragrance free building. Please help us to accommodate our co-workers and clients who are chemically sensitive to fragrances and other scented products. Thank you for not wearing perfume, aftershave, scented hand lotion, fragranced hair products, and or similar products.'

- 1. Roll Call
- 2. ORDER #2-2017 Executive Session to Discuss an Economic Development Matter per 1 M.R.S.A. §405(6)(c)
- Pledge of Allegiance
- 4. Adjustments to the Agenda
- 5. Approval of the Minutes for the December 22, 2016 Regular Town Council Meeting and January 5, 2017 Special Meeting
- 6. Special Presentation: a.) designLab update. b.) Gary Allen/Marsha Donahue presentation of picture.
- 7. Town Manager's Report
- 8. ORDER #3-2017 Execution of the Warrant for December 29, 2016
- 9. ORDER #4-2017 Execution of the Warrant for January 5, 2017
- 10. ORDER #5-2017 Execution of the Warrant for January 12, 2017
- 11. ORDER #6-2017 Appointment of the Registrar of Voters
- 12. Reports and Communications:
 - a. Warrant Committee for the January 26, 2017 Council Meeting Councilor McEwen and Chair Madore
 - b. Chair's Committees Reports
 - c. Two Minute Public Comment
- 13. Adjournment:

January 5, 2017

The Special Meeting of the Millinocket Town Council was brought to order by Chair Madore in Council Chambers at 4:30 p.m.

Roll Call:

Town Council Members Present:

Clark Dumais Pelletier

Pray

McEwen

Stratton

Madore

ORDER #1-2017 PROVIDING FOR: Executive Session to Discuss an Economic Development Matter IT IS ORDERED that the Millinocket Town Council enter into Executive Session to discuss an Economic Development matter pursuant to 1 M.R.S.A. §405 (6)(C).

Motion - Clark

Second - Dumais

Vote 7-0

Motion to Adjourn at 6:10 p.m. - Clark

Second - Pelletier

Vote 7-0

The Regular meeting of the Millinocket Town Council was brought to order by Chair Madore in Council Chambers at 4:30 P.M.

Roll Call:

Town Council Members Present:

Clark

Pelletier

Dumais

Pray

McEwen

Stratton

Madore - Chair

Pledge of Allegiance

Also Present: Town Manager John Davis, Town Clerk Roxanne Johnson, Wastewater Plant Operator Jim Charette and nine (9) public.

Adjustments to the Agenda: Item 16 Public Comment was added.

Approval of the minutes of the December 8, 2016 Regular Town Council Meeting.

Motion-Stratton

Second- Pray

Vote 7-0

<u>Special Presentations</u>: Fred Michaud from the DOT spoke on the changes that could be made at the corner of Central Street and Penobscot Avenue to make the downtown more visually attractive from Central Street.

Town Manager's Report:

*It is time to consider updating the Comprehensive Plan which was completed in 2005 and should be updated every five years. Fred Michaud stated that there may be some funds available to help with this.

*The Town Office will be closing at noon on December 23rd in honor of the Christmas holiday.

*The Public Works Department has been working continuously to keep the roads and sidewalks in a safe condition. The public is cautioned to be careful during the winter season and report any unsafe conditions that you encounter.

*The marathon and a half that took place on December 10th was a great success.

*Councilor Clark requested some discussion on implementing a six month moratorium concerning the new marijuana law.

Old Business

New Business

ORDER #285-2016 PROVIDING FOR: Execution of the Warrant for December 15, 2016

IT IS ORDERED that the Warrant for December 15, 2016 in the amount of \$88,232.05 is hereby approved.

Motion --Stratton

Second -Pray

Vote 7-0

ORDER #286-2016 PROVIDING FOR: Execution of the Warrant for December 22, 2016

IT IS ORDERED that the Warrant for December 22, 2016 in the amount of \$10,084.84 is hereby approved.

Motion -McEwen

Second -Clark

Vote 7-0

ORDER #287-2016 PROVIDING FOR: Approval of an Application for a Malt, Spirituous and Vinous Liquor License for Francis E. Elliott VFW Post 4154

IT IS ORDERED that the attached application for a malt, spirituous and vinous liquor license is hereby approved for:

Francis E. Elliott VFW Post 4154, 40 Oxford Street

d/b/a

VFW Post 4154, 40 Oxford

Motion – Clark

Second – Stratton

Vote 7-0

ORDER #288-2016 PROVIDING FOR: The dedication of the Fiscal 2016 Annual Report.

IT IS ORDERED that the Fiscal 2016 Annual Report be dedicated to the memory of former Fire Chief Wayne

Campbell.

Motion -Pelletier

Second -Clark

Vote 7-0

ORDER #289-2016 PROVIDING FOR: Authorization to transfer funds, Wastewater Treatment Plant.

IT IS ORDERED that the Millinocket Town Council authorizes the transfer of funds in the amount of \$3,500 from Account 2800-1378 to Account 2800-1392 to cover the cost of the generator rental at the pines Lift Station during the generator upgrade project over the past month.

Motion – Stratton

Second - Clark

Vote 7-0

ORDER #290-2016 PROVIDING FOR: Authorization to transfer money.

IT IS ORDERED that the Millinocket Town Council authorizes the transfer of \$1,955 from Account E1300-9502 Heavy Equipment Reserve to Account E0108-3108, Municipal Building Maintenance, to pay for the repair costs for the backup generator.

NOTE: The repair bill for the backup generator came to \$1,953.98, which includes parts, labor, and travel time. The Fire Department has a building maintenance budget of \$1,500. We are asking to transfer the full amount from Equipment Reserve to pay for this expense and keep \$1,500 in the Building Maintenance budget to cover future repairs.

Motion - Dumais

Second - Stratton

Vote 7-0

ORDER #291-2016 PROVIDING FOR: The appointment of a subcommittee. (National Park)

IT IS ORDERED that the Millinocket Town Council appoint a National Monument subcommittee to work on park issues with the National Monument committee.

Motion – Pray

Second – Clark

Vote 7-0

Chair Madore suggested that Councilor McEwen and Councilor Pray be on this subcommittee.

ORDER #292-2016 PROVIDING FOR: The appointment of a standing committee. (Infrastructure)

IT IS ORDERED that the Millinocket Town Council appoint a standing committee to work on the Town's infrastructure concerns.

Motion - Pelletier

Second – Clark

Vote 7-0

Councilor Clark, Councilor Stratton and Councilor Pelletier will comprise this standing committee.

ORDER #293-2016 PROVIDING FOR: Appointment of a standing committee.

IT IS ORDERED that the Millinocket Town Council appoint a standing committee to work on the Town's economic development issues.

Motion – Clark

Second – Stratton

Vote 7-0

Councilor Pray, Councilor Dumais and Councilor Stratton were approved for the standing committee.

ORDER #294-2016 PROVIDING FOR: Authorization to accept and approve the bid for heating fuel.

IT IS ORDERED that the Millinocket Town Council accepts and approves the bid for heating oil fuel for the Town of Millinocket for fiscal year 2016-2017 from Preble Oil Company in the amount of \$1.5174 per gallon which is .07 (seven cents) above the OPIS Bangor Rack price.

NOTE: Three bids were received:

1. Preble Oil Company

\$1.5174 per gallon

2. Dead River Company

Market transport plus .08 (eight cents)

3. C. N. Brown

\$1.67887 per gallon

Motion – Stratton

Second – Clark

Vote 7-0

Reports and Communications:

- a. Warrant Committee for the December 22, 2016 Council Meeting is Councilor Clark and Councilor Dumais
- b. Chair's Committees Reports: Councilor Dumais stated that designLab would be bringing a presentation the first month of next year on the new website.
- c. Public Comment: Paul Sannicandro stated that in September John Raymond did an ATV presentation and asked for a letter of support that he has not yet received.
- d. Adjournment: Motion to adjourn at 6:23 p.m. -Stratton Second -Pray Vote 7-0

PROVIDING FOR:	Executive Session to	Discuss an	Economic	Development	Matter
(1M.R.S.A. §405 (6)	(C))				

IT IS ORDERED that the Millinocket Town Council meet in Executive Session to discuss an Economic Development matter. (1M.R.S.A. §405 (6) (C))

	Passed by the Town Council		
Attest:			

Manager's Report January 12, 2017

Council Meeting Schedule-Council Chambers				
<u>Thursday, Jan.26, 2016</u>	4:30 p.m.	Regular Meeting		
Thursday, Feb. 9, 2016	4:30 p.m.	Regular Meeting		

Marijuana Moratorium Workshop

I would like to set a date for this workshop.

Skating Rink

There have been some inquiries as to whether or not the skating rink will be open this year. We are hoping that as soon as Public Works gets caught up with snow removal, the Public Works Director will be able to send an employee over to the rink and remove the snow. Because of liability issues, the Town cannot allow volunteers to clean the snow off the rink.

State Budget Proposal

I sent you an electronic copy of the budget and I attached a hard copy to this report as well. Some things to keep an eye on are: Homestead Exemption, Revenue Sharing, Education, General Assistance, and the Essential Programs and Services school funding model. Updates will be published in the weekly Legislative Bulletin and I will keep you informed at Council meetings.

Infrastructure Committee Meeting

Councilor Clark would like to have an infrastructure meeting on Wednesday, January 18th, at 4:00 p.m. in the Tax Assessor's office.

Manager

From:

EBulletin-owner@imail.memun.org on behalf of Kate Dufour

<EBulletin@imail.memun.org>

Sent:

Monday, January 09, 2017 10:28 AM

To:

'ebulletin@imail.memun.org'

Subject:

Overview of Governor's Proposed Biennial Budget

To:

Municipal Officials

From: Kate Dufour

Date: Monday, January 9, 2017

Re:

Overview of Governor LePage's Proposed FY 18 - FY 19 Biennial General Fund Budget

Last Friday, January 6, Governor LePage released his final biennial General Fund budget. The 830-page document, posted on the Maine Bureau of the Budget's website (http://www.maine.gov/budget/), includes many of the policies the Governor has advanced throughout his six years in office. The two year budget includes initiatives to reduce the income tax rate, expand the sales tax base, and shift taxing authority over two-way telecommunication services property from the state to the municipalities.

When analyzing the proposed budget from a property taxpayer perceptive, the positive changes are small in comparison to the increases in property taxpayer burden that could result if the proposed budget is adopted as is. As proposed by the Governor, eligibility under the Homestead Exemption program is limited to Maine homeowners 65 years of age or older. Funding for the revenue sharing program is permanently capped at 2% of state sales and income tax revenue. The General Assistance program is slated for repeal. And, the calculation of the state's share of 55% of the cost of K-12 public education is further manipulated to make sure the state is not expressly obligated to cover 55% of the Essential Programs and Services school funding model.

The Governor's budget also includes proposals to frustrate the implementation of Question 2, An Act to Establish The Fund to Advance Public Kindergarten to Grade 12 Education, at the November 8, 2016 election. As enacted by the voters, starting on January 1, 2017 a 3% income tax surcharge is to be assessed on the portion of Maine incomes that exceed \$200,000 and the revenue used to supplement, rather than supplant, the state's share of K-12 public school education. The Governor's budget proposes to delay the implementation of the surcharge to January 1, 2018, apply the surcharge on all Maine income taxpayers (rather than just those with an income over \$200,000), and repeal the provision that the revenues be transferred to the Fund to Advance K-12 Public Education.

That being said, the budget provides an opportunity for municipal officials to meet with members of the Legislature to discuss how these proposed initiatives impact their communities, residents and property taxpayers. It is never too early to have those conversations. Municipal officials are encouraged to use the budget as an opportunity to connect with their elected representatives in an effort to develop a sustainable and equitable state-municipal working relationship.

What follows is a preliminary description of the municipally-relevant elements of the budget, organized roughly in order of municipal impact. As legislative committees begin to review this proposal, budget-related updates will be published in the weekly Legislative Bulletin. The first edition of the 2017 Legislative Bulletin will be distributed this Friday, January 13.

Budget Impacts on Municipal Programs, Services and Priorities

- GA Repeal. The Governor's budget proposes to repeal the state/municipal General Assistance program. By repealing the program, the state would be relieved of its \$12 million share of the state/municipal program. Repeal of the program would shift greater costs onto the property taxpayers in communities that might voluntarily elect to administer a locally funded program.
- GA & Asylees Amendment. After entirely repealing the body of General Assistance law in one section of the budget, another section inexplicably amends one of the GA statues, enacted in 2015 that expressly allows certain asylees and other non U.S. citizens to receive General Assistance benefits. Federal law requires such an express statutory authority at the state level, but that authority would be repealed in the Governor's budget.
- Revenue Sharing. In 2015, the Legislature statutorily, but temporarily, reduced from 5% to 2% the portion of state sales and income tax revenue distributed to communities under the municipal revenue sharing program. According to current law, the share of state sales and income tax revenue is restored to 5% in FY 2020. However, the Governor's budget proposes to repeal the restoration to 5% by permanently reducing transfers to the revenue sharing program at the 2% level.
- Homestead Exemption. Under existing law, both the value of the Homestead Exemption provided to all qualifying Maine resident homeowners and the amount of state reimbursement for the lost property tax revenue are scheduled to increase on April 1, 2017. The value of the exemption is to increase from \$15,000 to \$20,000 and the state reimbursement from 50% to 62.5%. The Governor's budget proposes to radically amend those scheduled program changes. Beginning on or after April 1, 2017 the Homestead Exemption would be set at \$20,000 but only Maine resident homeowners 65 years of age or older would qualify. In addition, the state reimbursement for lost property tax revenue would be reduced from 62.5% to 50%. A similar initiative was included in the Governor's 2015 budget proposal.
- **BETR to BETE Conversion.** The Governor's proposed budget seeks to convert the taxable property currently enrolled in the Business Equipment Reimbursement Program (BETR) to tax exempt status by transferring its enrollment into the Business Equipment Tax Exemption Program (BETE) over a four-year period. The conversion schedule requires that in FY 2018, 25% of the value of the property enrolled in the BETR program be shifted to the BETE program, in FY 2019, 50% of value, in FY 2020, 75% of the value, until FY 2021 when 100% of the value of the property enrolled in BETR is shifted to the BETE program. A similar initiative was included in the Governor's 2015 budget proposal.
- Two-way Telecommunications Services. Under current law, the state is the taxing authority for two-way telecommunications personal property (e.g., telephone and broadband infrastructure). As proposed by the Governor, on April 1, 2018 that property would become taxable at the local level, resulting in a shift of roughly \$8 million of annual revenue from the state to the municipalities. A similar initiative was included in the Governor's 2015 budget proposal.
- Property Tax Fairness Credit. Under current law, Maine residents are eligible for an income tax credit that is equal to 50% of a portion of the property taxes or rent paid that exceeds 6% of a resident's income. For individual and married joint income tax filers, the maximum credit provided to a resident

under the age of 65 is \$600 and \$900 for residents 65 years of age and older. For married individuals that file separate income tax forms, the maximum credit for a resident under the age of 65 is \$300 and \$450 for a resident 65 and older.

As proposed by the Governor, for tax years beginning on or after January 1, 2018, Maine residents would be eligible for an income tax credit that is equal to 100% of a portion of property taxes or rent paid that exceeds 5% of a resident's income. The maximum credit for a resident under 65 years of age would be \$750. The maximum credit for a resident age 65 and older would \$1,000. All Maine tax filers age 65 or older with annual incomes of less than \$20,000 would be guaranteed a minimum income tax credit of \$400. Married taxpayers that file separately would not qualify for the property tax credit.

- Income Tax Reduction. Over the next three years the Governor is proposing to both reduce the number of income tax brackets and the tax rates assessed. For tax year 2017, the current three brackets of 5.8%, 6.75% and 7.15% would be retained. In tax year 2018, the Governor is proposing two brackets of 2.75% and 3.15%. For tax years beginning on or after January 1, 2019, a flat tax rate of 2.75% would be assessed on all Maine income tax filers (who would all, also, be subject to the 3% surcharge. See below.).
- Surcharge for K-12 Public Education. As enacted by the voters of Maine at the November 8, 2016 referendum election, beginning on January 1, 2017 a 3% surcharge is to be assessed on the portion of taxable income that exceeds \$200,000. The revenue generated by the surcharge was dedicated by the initiative to support K-12 classroom expenses. The Governor's budget proposes to delay the implementation of the surcharge to January 1, 2018, apply the surcharge on all Maine income taxpayers (rather than just those with an income over \$200,000), and repeal the provision adopted by the voters requiring the revenues to be transferred to the Fund to Advance K-12 Public Education.
- Sales Tax on Lodging. As proposed by the Governor, the sales tax rate for lodging would be increased from 9% to 10%. The proposal also would require the 10% sales tax rate to be applied to the sales of rental space procured through the use of an electronic or internet-based system.
- Expanded Sales Tax Base. With exceptions for business-to-business transactions, the Governor is proposing to apply the general 5% sales tax to the following services:
 - o Household services (e.g., interior home decorating, painting, cleaning, property maintenance, waste management, domestic staffing services, etc.);
 - o Installation, repair and maintenance services other than for motor vehicles, watercraft and aircraft;
 - o Personal services (e.g., all services provided by barber shops, hair salons, massage parlors, spas, tattoo parlors, etc.);
 - o Personal property services (e.g., dry cleaning, laundry, vehicle restoration services, moving services, etc.);
 - o Recreation and amusement services (e.g., admission to concerts, festivals, athletic events water and theme parks, golfing, skiing, bowling, etc.), excluding school sponsored events, admission to agricultural fairs, value of wagers or lottery tickets, reasonable and separately stated charges for instruction in art, sport, game or other recreational activities, and services provided to campers by licensed youth camps.

- Modified Sales Tax Exemption for Nonprofit Organizations. The proposed budget seeks to modify
 the sales tax exemption provided to charitable, nonprofit or other public purposes to exclude purchases
 of prepared food, the rental of living quarters, and the rental or lease of a motor vehicle.
- Local Government Efficiency Fund. The budget includes a \$10 million appropriation \$5 million in each year of the biennium to capitalize the Fund for the Efficient Delivery of Local and Regional Services.
- Fund for the Efficient Delivery of Educational Services. The budget includes a \$10 million appropriation \$5 million in each year of the biennium to capitalize the Fund for the Efficient Delivery of Educational Services. The one-time funding would be used as an adjustment to school systems willing to implement regionalized and collaborative educational services delivery systems.
- Changing the structure of the state's 55% K-12 Education funding obligation. When the voters adopted the citizens' initiative in 2004 that directed the state to pay 55% of the cost of K-12 education, that law specifically identified how the 55% standard should be calculated.

When implementing that initiative in 2005, the Legislature appropriately defined the required state share as 55% of the Essential Programs and Services school funding model (EPS).

Over the last six years, the Governor and the Legislature have been incrementally trying to restructure the state's "55%" funding obligation into something different. Specifically, the state policy makers want to include the state's payment toward the "unfunded actuarial liability" in the MEPERS retirement system as part of the overall "55%" school funding requirement even though the unfunded actuarial liability has absolutely nothing to do with the EPS model or the costs reasonably calculated to deliver an adequate public education pursuant to the Learning Results system.

In this budget, the Governor expressly restructures the 55% obligation by removing all elements of statute that track the state's financial contribution toward the EPS model and replaces it with a different 55% state obligation, which is to fund the EPS model <u>plus</u> the MEPERS teacher-related unfunded actuarial liability that was accrued decades ago, plus other state payments of various kinds.

To keep a clear historical record, what follows tracks the state's financial contribution toward the EPS model, as the 55% standard was established by the voters and originally established.

For the current school year (FY 2016-2017):

The total EPS allocation was \$2.123 billion.

The state contribution toward that allocation was \$1.001 billion.

The state percentage share was 47.15%.

<u>Under the Governor's budget for the FY 2017-2018 school year:</u>

The total EPS allocation is \$2.120 billion.

The proposed state contribution toward that allocation is \$991.4 million.

The state share percentage is 46.8%.

• Mill rate expectation. The property tax mill rate expectation is established at 8.29 mills. For comparison purposes, the mill rate expectation for the current fiscal year is 8.30 mills.

- "System administration". The component of the EPS model that calculates each school system's appropriate cost of "system administration" is repealed, thereby eliminating any state subsidy for the costs associated with the superintendent's office.
 - o The Governor's proposed budget also expressly establishes an authority for multiple school systems connected by an interlocal agreement to hire a single superintendent.
- Change the "minimum subsidy" adjustment. "Minimum receiver" school systems, that would otherwise receive no state subsidy through the regular operation of the school funding system, have always been granted a "minimum subsidy" adjustment. For the current school year, that adjustment is 30% of the school's special education costs, as calculated by the EPS. There is a schedule in current law, however, to increase the minimum subsidy adjustment to 35% of the special education costs for the upcoming school year (FY 2017-2018), and to 40% of those costs in FY 2018-2019, 45% in FY 2019-2020 and level off at 50% of those costs in FY 2020-2021 and thereafter. The Governor's proposed budget repeals that transitional ramp and fixes the minimum subsidy allocation at 33% of the special education costs.
- Special Education per-pupil weights. Under the current EPS model, a school's special education allocation utilizes a system of giving a 20% increase (1.2) to the standard per-pupil cost for each special education student. The Governor's budget proposes to increase that weighting to 50% (1.5). In addition, the budget creates a special education budgeting hardship adjustment that can be provided when unexpected special education enrollments cause significant school budget disruption.
- Title 1 subtractions attached to student-to-teacher ratio changes. The proposed budget repeals the current policy that subtracts from a school system's calculated subsidy the amount of Title 1 money the school receives from the federal government for additional teaching staff.
 - o As a collateral policy change, and because those federally funded teaching positions were not included in the original establishment of the EPS model's student-to-teacher ratios, those ratios are also changed in the budget. The current ratios are 17:1, 16:1 and 15:1 for the elementary level, middle school level and high school level, respectively. The proposed new ratios are 17:1, 17:1 and 16:1.
- Development of entirely new school funding model. The proposed budget directs the Department of
 Education Commissioner to develop a new school funding model based on a single statewide teacher
 contract. The budget directs the new school funding model to be implemented no later than the FY
 2019-2020 school year.
- Other miscellaneous provisions.
 - o CTE. For many years, the EPS statute has maintained that the model's calculation of a school's costs for its career and technical education programming (CTE) be designed as a "program-driven" model. The "program driven" model was supposed to be in place for the upcoming school year (FY 2017-2018), but the proposed budget pushes that off, once again, for another year.
 - o Student counts. The current EPS model includes two ways to calculate a school's student population for subsidy purposes, utilizing whichever system calculates a greater number. The first way is the average of the April count and the October count from the previous calendar

- year. The second way is to average three years' worth of that data. The proposed budget eliminates the three year averaging.
- o K-grade 2 (or pre-K-grade 2) target adjustments. The proposed budget increases the perpupil weighting for early childhood school programs from a 10% increase to the standard perpupil cost for each student enrolled in that programming to a 15% increase. The budget also tightens up on both the definition and the accountability of those early childhood education programs.
- Casino-based education funding. Current law, in line with the citizen initiatives that authorized Maine's gambling casinos, dedicated funding for K-12 education provided that the casino-generated funding "supplement rather than supplant" appropriations from the General Fund. The Governor's budget repeals the non-supplant requirement. The proposed budget also repeals language specially dedicating some casino-generated funding to early childhood education programming.
- TANF/SSI/SNAP. The Governor's budget proposes several amendments to the Temporary Assistance for Needy Families (TANF) program, which could shift greater burdens onto the GA program, if the GA program is not repealed. The Governor's proposal would shorten the lifetime limit on TANF benefits from 60 to 36 months and flatly disqualify persons convicted of drug felonies from receiving TANF benefits. The proposal would also repeal three separate laws that expressly authorize the Department of Health and Human Services to provide food supplement (SNAP), supplemental security income and TANF assistance to certain asylees and other non U.S. citizens.
- 100% General Fund Support of State Police Patrol Services. Currently, state police expenses for the patrol of state rural highways, the Maine Turnpike and the intestate system is shared between the General Fund (65%) and the Highway Fund (35%). The Governor's budget proposes to shift 100% of the funding to the General Fund, resulting in a \$40 million increase in Highway Fund revenues over the next two years.
- County Assessment for Jails. In 2016, the Legislature relaxed the cap on property tax assessments for county jail operations by authorizing each of the 16 counties' established maximum assessments to be annually increased by no more than 3%. That change was enacted without amending a conflicting provision that prohibited increasing the assessment. The Governor's proposal allows the counties' jail-based tax assessments to municipalities to be greater than the base, but it retains the requirement that the increase be limited to no more than 3%.
- Repeal of State's "LD1" Reporting Obligation. The Governor's Office of Policy and Management (OPM) was established in 2011 for the purpose of assisting the state in achieving long-term state economic goals and improving efficiencies in the delivery of state services. As proposed by the Governor, many of OPM's economic projection and data analysis-related tasks would be reassigned to the Department of Administration and Financial Services. Of particular interest to municipal officials, the budget also proposes to repeal OPM's charge to annually track municipal, county and school administrative unit progress with the so-called "LD 1" tax burden reduction-goals.
- COLA Adjustment for Retirees Suspended. The Governor is proposing to eliminate cost of living adjustments for state employee and teacher retirement benefits in both FY 2018 and FY 2019.

- Coastal Zone Management Program. The Governor is proposing to transfer oversight and management of the state coastal zone management program from the Department of Agriculture, Conservation and Forestry to the Department of Marine Services.
- Maine Uniform Building and Energy Code (MUBEC). As proposed in the budget, oversight
 authority of the Maine Uniform Building and Energy Code would be transferred from the Department of
 Public Safety to the Department of Economic and Community Development.
- Sealers of Weights and Measures. The municipal obligation to appoint a sealer of weights and measures was repealed in 2014 as part of an effort to cleanse state statutes of archaic and unnecessary mandates. In 19th Century language, the Governor's budget proposes to reinstate the obligation for the municipality to participate in this obvious state function, including the establishment of a \$10/month fine should the municipal officers fail to remove an unqualified sealer. The municipal officers would be authorized to either appoint a local sealer of weights and measures or request that the state make the appointment on the community's behalf. Issues of the sealers' compensation and the liabilities on their "employers" are not covered in the budget proposal.
- Estate Tax Repeal. The Governor's budget proposes to repeal the estate tax of decedents dying on or after January 1, 2018.
- Office of Broadband Development. The budget creates the Office of Broadband Development within
 the Department of Economic and Community Development to replace the ConnectME Authority. The
 Office would be charged with expanding broadband services for the purposes of encouraging job
 creation and improving accessibility for unserved and underserved communities and populations. The
 Office would obtain administrative oversight of the ConnectME Fund and the Municipal Gigabit
 Broadband Network Access Fund.

PROVIDING FOR: Execut	ion of the Warrant for December 29, 2016
	Varrant for December 29, 2016 in the amount of reby approved.
	Passed by the Town Council
Attest:	

ORDER #4-2017

PROVIDING FOR: Execution of the Warrant for January 5, 2017	
IT IS ORDERED that the Warrant for January 5, 2017 in the amount of \$hereby approved.	is
Passed by the Town Council	
Attest:	

PROVIDING FOR: Execution of the Warrant for January 12, 2017
IT IS ORDERED that the Warrant for January 12, 2017 in the amount of \$ is hereby approved.
Passed by the Town Council
Attest:

PROVIDING FOR: Reappointment of the Registrar of Voters	
IT IS ORDERED that Roxanne Johnson is hereby appointed as Registrar of Vo for the Town of Millinocket.	iters
IT IS FURTHER ORDERED that this appointment will be effective as of Januar 2017 for a two-year period.	y 1,
Passed by the Town Council	<u></u>
Attact:	